
APPENDIX 1 

5-year Housing Land Supply Position 



UDC Update 5-Year Housing Land Supply Status 

 

1. The purpose of this note is to provide clarity on the current status of UDC’s 5-Year 
Housing Land Supply (5YHLS) following the release of the latest Housing Delivery Test 
(HDT) by government (on 19 December 2023). In addition, the latest version of the 
National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) (published on the same date) introduces 
policy changes to how the 5YHLS test is applied for Local Authorities that have 
published a draft Local Plan. This has potential implications going forward. Context has 
therefore been provided on how this relates to UDC. 
 

Housing Delivery Test Update and Ramifications for 5 Year Housing Land 

Supply 

2. In October 2023, UDC published an updated 5-Year Housing Land Supply Statement 
which set out a list of permitted residential development sites deemed to be 
‘deliverable’ (in line with the NPPF definition) within a 5-year period. This statement 
relied upon planning permissions data up to 31st March 2023 so as to align with the 
most recently completed annual monitoring exercise which confirmed the extent of 
housing completions within the district up to this point in time.  
 

3. The 5YHLS statement identified that, between 1st April 2023 and the 31st March 2028, 
the number of homes which could be considered ‘deliverable’ amounted to 3,695. The 
Objectively Assessed Need (OAN) over the same period, including a mandatory 5% 
buffer, was 3,591. This meant the Council could demonstrate a surplus of 104 homes, 
which translated to a housing land supply of 5.14 years.  
 

4. Since the publication of the 5YHLS the Government published the latest HDT results. 
This test measures how Local Authorities are performing with regard to housing 
completions when compared against their OAN ‘target’ across a preceding 3-year 
period. Within the most recent HDT, this period comprised 1st April 2019 to 31st March 
2022. During this period, housing completions within the district (1,055) made up 58% 
of the required number of homes (1,824).  Whilst a significant number of residential 
permissions have been granted in recent years, many have not yet been built and so are 
not accounted for in the backwards looking HDT. 
 
What does this mean for UDC? 
  

5. Paragraph 79 (c) of the NPPF clarifies that, with regard to the HDT: 
 
“where delivery falls below 75% of the requirement over the previous three years, the 
presumption in favour of sustainable development applies, as set out in footnote 8 of 
this Framework, in addition to the requirements for an action plan and 20% buffer.” 
 

6. The mandatory 5% buffer applied to the 5YHLS (mentioned in Paragraph 3 above) must 
now be replaced with a 20% buffer. This has ramifications for the Council’s 5YHLS 
position as detailed below: 





Plan of 5,722, this totals 7,546 permitted dwellings which are deliverable over the 
remaining Local Plan period (up to 2041). 
 

12. This growing commitment figure, alongside the NPPF changes made to the application 
of the 5YHLS which UDC could soon benefit from, suggest that UDC may be able to 
demonstrate a positive land supply position later this year. However, as the HDT is a 
retrospective test, housing completions may not be immediately reflective of the strong 
number of permissions granted. 

 


